H.B 188 (Batchelder)
Ohio Constitutional Modernization Commission
Chairman Mecklenborg, Ranking Member Gerberry, and Members of the House State Government Committee, thank you for the opportunity to provide sponsor testimony on H.B. 188, which proposes to reconstitute the Ohio Constitutional Modernization Commission in the mold of a previous commission from the 1970s.  
As you may know, under Art. XVI, §3, the Ohio Constitution provides that the question of whether or not to hold a constitutional convention must be put to the voters every 20 years.  In 1972, the 108th General Assembly established the Constitutional Revision Commission with the passage of H.B. 240 and was charged with conducting a thorough study of the content and structure of the Ohio Constitution in anticipation of the 20-year interval question.  The Commission’s 558-page final report entitled “Ohio Constitutional Revision Commission, Recommendations for Amendments to the Ohio Constitution” was issued on June 30, 1977.  

Like its predecessor entity, the Constitututional Modernization Commission would be charged with conducting an in-depth review of the Ohio’s highest governing document, promoting an exchange of experiences and dialogue, considering problems inherent to the process of amending the Constitution, and issuing recommendations to the General Assembly on substantive constitutional amendments.   The Commission’s purpose would be twofold – to serve as a preparatory body to a convention should one be called, and a revisory body to advise the legislature with respect to needed changes. 
The Commission would consist of 32 members, three appointed by each caucus leader of each chamber, the 12 members then appointing an additional 20 members (not from the General Assembly) by majority vote who would serve without compensation except for actual and reasonable expenses incurred while engaging in the performance of official business.  Any recommendations for the Commission’s biennial report would require a two-thirds vote of the membership, thus requiring a substantial consensus and of necessity eliminating strictly partisan considerations.
Given Ohio’s unique history and future challenges, the Modernization Commission will provide us with a forum within which to reexamine the fundamental question of what kind of basic legal framework should guide Ohio’s government and its citizens.  Through the Commission, we can task a dynamic consortia of Ohio’s best and brightest from various disciplines with a top-down review of Ohio’s constitutional structure.
As noted in a recent Dispatch editorial by Mike Curtin, “A top-level, bipartisan commission, comprised of state lawmakers, academics and business and labor leaders, would educate and inform all Ohioans of potential reforms to better position our state for the challenges of the 21st century.”
I look forward to working with members of this committee and the Senate on this legislation, and I would be happy to answer any questions you may have at this time.  
